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�SWAP Technical Advisory Committee 

Minutes of February 18, 1998 Meeting



In Attendance:	Jeff Diercks, CDM; Steve Dean, GSC; Jesse Schwalbaum, Earth Tech; Cary Parsons, Woodard & Curran; Ted Morine, D.L. Maher; Paul Barlow, USGS; Jack Guswa, HSI GeoTrans; Vicki Gartland, DEM; Steve Hallem, DEP; Bruce Bouck, DEP; Tara Gallagher, DEP; Paul Blain, DEP





SRF Money for Zone II Delineations:  Committee generally agreed that DEP should do conceptual Zone IIs where possible to get as many Zone IIs delineated as possible with the available $1.4 million. Committee did not agree on how many contracts should be awarded for this work. The committee asked DEP to look into ways to reward water suppliers who had done wellhead protection work instead of merely rewarding the laggards.



SWAP Background: Tara Gallagher provided some background on the new Safe Drinking Water Act Source Water Assessment Program (SWAP) requirements. This committee is one of two committees advising DEP on the development of its SWAP strategy. The other committee is a Citizens’ Advisory Committee. 



SWAP Delineation Issues:



	Current Zone II Delineation Methodology:  There was quite a bit of discussion of the use of  the 180 days with no recharge parameter for modeling Zone IIs. There was agreement that the use of 180 days is appropriate for wellhead protection purposes but that it is the misuse of protection areas delineated using the 180 days criteria to determine surface water impacts that is the problem.



	Current Interim Wellhead Protection Area (IWPA) Definition: This approach is not technically valid and could be improved by removing areas that obviously do not contribute recharge to a particular well. The committee suggested truncating the IWPA at subbasin boundaries and using a conservative transmissivity to determine an appropriate downgradient extent for IWPAs for different well pumping reates (for example, a maximum of 1000 ft. for high yield wells). In some cases, GIS aquifer information could be integrated into the process to exclude non-aquifer materials and refine the delineation. Delineations could be further refined by extending delineations upgradient to basin boundaries. DEP staff will investigate these ideas further and come back with options for the next meeting.



	Surface Water Delineation: The current approach, which uses topographic highs for the watershed boundary (Zone C) and then is subdivided into buffer zones A and B,  is appropriate.



	Conjunctive Delineation:  DEP already requires the mapping of Zone III, the area from which surface water flows into the Zone II, and should continue with this requirement. This gives communities information about areas where they may wish to provide additional protection but DEP does not need to do assessments for this area. The committee felt that the EPA requirement of conjunctive delineation was technically unjustified, particularly considering dilution factors and response time and urged DEP not to adopt that approach.



	Contiguous/Non-Contiguous Delineation: There are some areas of the state where the Zone II isn’t adequate, such as the Williamstown Zone II which is surrounded by fractured bedrock which probably contributes recharge.  As there are only a handful of situations where this may potentially be an issue and because of the great expense involved in determining the extent of the recharge areas in such circumstances, the committee suggested DEP consider such situations on a case-by-case basis in the future.

 

	Non-Coincident Topographic and Groundwater Divides:   The committee did not consider this to be a major concern. Given the upper limit of parameters that dictate the amount of movement of a groundwater divide, the committee did not feel a significant shift would occur.  Also, DEP has historically required more sophisticated delineations of wellhead protection areas when a well is located near a groundwater/topographic divide and the possibility exists that a shift of the groundwater divide will result from pumping. This is usually required not to specifically address shifting of the groundwater divide but to determine if sufficient recharge area exists to sustain a specific well yield.



Using Source Approval Process to Obtain Assessment Information: The committee did not have a problem with DEP requiring latitude and longitude for potential sources of contamination identified in the Site Exam Request.



Determining Hydrogeologic Vulnerability for SWAP: The group suggested modifying DRASTIC as needed to determine hydrogeologic vulnerability.



Future SWAP Committee Work: Tara Gallagher discussed upcoming issues for the committee and asked, in particular, for studies or ideas related to susceptibility determinations.



Sewering Out-Of-Basin: Bruce Bouck handed out a draft Standard Operating Procedure, “Proposed Sewering Project Impact Analysis”, and asked for comments in three weeks.









� SWAP Technical Advisory Committee 

Minutes of May 14, 1998 Meeting



Next Meeting: September 9th, 1998 at 9:00 at HSI GeoTrans in Harvard, MA.



In Attendance:	Jeff Diercks, CDM; Steve Dean, GSC;  Cary Parsons, Woodard & Curran; Ted Morine, D.L. Maher; Paul Barlow, USGS; Jack Guswa, HSI GeoTrans; Vicki Gartland, DEM; Joe Duggan, MWWA; Warren Diesl, Metcalf & Eddy; Steve Hallem, DEP; Bruce Bouck, DEP; Tara Gallagher, DEP; Paul Blain, DEP; Criss Stephens, DEP



Handouts are attached for those who didn’t attend.





Hydrogeologic Vulnerability: Criss Stephens presented the Department’s thinking on hydrogeologic vulnerability for Source Water Assessment Program (SWAP) assessments. He investigated the use of  the DRASTIC model for determining hydrogeologic vulnerability. Most of the required information wasn’t readily accessible in automated formats. As DRASTIC basically looks at hydrogeologic settings, he proposed to consider sand and gravel aquifers and bedrock aquifers as having a higher vulnerability and confined aquifers as having a moderate vulnerability. Criss noted that Doug Heath of EPA concurred with this approach by phone. Less time spent determining hydrogeologic vulnerability will allow us to spend more time on other SWAP activities. For surface water, DEP proposes to consider all surface water sources of moderate vulnerability with the exception of the 12 sources with direct river intakes on Class B water bodies, as determined under 314 CMR 4.00. These last would be considered high vulnerability. There was concern from the committee about worrying the public with the term “vulnerability”.  We discussed the fact that hydrogeologic information will be factored in with land use, protection and other information to determine vulnerability but that the information could be presented in a variety of ways such as, “needs action” or “priority for action”. Joe Duggan requested that MWWA and NEWWA be involved in crafting the message that goes out to the public.



List of Contaminants of Concern:  Members were given a list of all the Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA)  listed contaminants which must be covered by SWAP.  Added to that was a “draft contaminant candidate list” of contaminants EPA is considering regulating under the SDWA in the near future. A list of compounds listed in the Massachusetts Contingency Plan (MCP) followed. It was suggested that DEP should consider all of the contaminants from all of these lists for SWAP as it is common sense to look at all of the land uses and associated contaminants that might present drinking water threats.



Matrix: DEP has been working on matrices of land use and pollution potential for both ground and surface water. Committee members had some suggestions: septic systems and plating facilities should be high risk; land application of sludge should perhaps be medium; transportation corridors should be medium for groundwater. Please send in any comments on this within two weeks. Members suggested a preface that would place the matrix in context by identifying the activities that have contaminated drinking water supplies to date.





TNC Self-Assessments:  The committee reviewed a draft assessment form for transient, non-community (TNC) systems to use. TNCs are only required to have assessments covering sources of nitrate, nitrite, sodium and bacteria. Several wording suggestions were made; in addition, the committee urged the use of campground, watershed and other associations to help with assessments.



SRF Setaside Spending Plan for FY’98: There was support for the draft State Revolving Fund (SRF) spending plan for FY’98 which proposes, among other things: $400,000 for Zone II delineations;  $245,000 for grants for providing technical assistance to public water suppliers on source protection and land acquisition issues; and $380,000 for wellhead protection projects. There was also support for providing technical assistance money for small systems.



SWAP Public Participation Strategy: There was support for the proposed public participation strategy and enthusiasm for the use of the internet in making information available to the public.



Zone II Delineation RFR: Paul Blain mentioned the status of this RFR for $1.4 million which has subsequently gone out. There will be a bidders’ conference on June 4th and proposals are due July 10th.



Proposed Sewering Projects and Impact on Water Budget: This was discussed at the last meeting and Bruce Bouck is still interested in hearing comments on this.



MCP/Modeling out of Zone IIs: DEP has been asked to provide relief from GW1 standards in Zone IIs and is looking at providing the ability to model chemical attenuation. Steve Dean questioned whether it makes sense to meet GW1 standards if receiving waters fail to do so and noted the benefits of natural attenuation and the great cost that can be associated with small gains. 





�SWAP Technical Advisory Committee 

Minutes of September 9, 1998 Meeting



in the office of HSI GeoTrans, Harvard, MA



Next Meeting: Wednesday, November 18th, 9:00 - 12:00 at HSI GeoTrans in Harvard, MA. An agenda will go out a few weeks before.



In Attendance:  Ted Morine, D.L. Maher Co.; Jeff Diercks, CDM; Jack Guswa, HSI GeoTrans; Mike Mavrides, Wrentham Research Group; Patricia LoTurco, Wrentham Research Group; Cary Parsons, Woodard & Curran; Steve Dean, Geologic Services Corp.; Paul Barlow, USGS; Jesse Schwalbaum, Earth Tech; Vicki Gartland, DEM; Lealdon Langley, DEP; Tara Gallagher, DEP; Paul Blain, DEP; Donovan Bowley, DEP; Steve Hallem, DEP; Bruce Bouck, DEP.





Site Screening Criteria:  Lealdon Langley discussed the new draft site screening criteria document which is geared to assisting communities in avoiding pitfalls in the site selection process for new wells. The document is designed as a series of questions on demand management, environmental impacts and regulatory review. The committee discussed a variety of ways this could be factored into the existing Site Exam process and could be redrafted as guidance. Lealdon is still accepting input.





SWAP RELATED TOPICS:



Susceptibility Determinations:  Once contaminant threats are identified in source water recharge areas,  SWAP requires that states determine the susceptibility of the source to contamination. The committee discussed the “Draft Approaches to Source Water Susceptibility Assessments” that DEP had developed. The process considers the hydrogeologic vulnerability of the source, as previously determined by the committee to be:



Class B Surface Water  – High

All other Surface Water – Moderate

Confined Groundwater  – Moderate

All other Groundwater   – High



The susceptibility flow chart then factors in the rankings of the land uses using the “Draft Land Use Threats to Public Water Supplies Matrix”.  If there are high risk threats present, the final consideration is whether any contaminants of concern (COCs) are present and whether they are likely to make it to the water source. DEP has more work to do on the last component. Comments were requested on dealing with multiple well Zone IIs.



The committee suggested a bibliography and a discussion of how the land use threat rankings were determined be added to the matrix.  A comment was also received to clarify the definitions of the land uses in the matrix and add thresholds where applicable.





The committee suggested that the term ‘susceptibility’ is frightening and represents an incomplete picture. They suggested that DEP assign a susceptibility rating and then disseminate that information with a discussion of risk. This would involve a description of the existing water quality, monitoring, treatment, protection measures and future zoning. This information would help consumers put a susceptibility ranking in perspective.



A comment was received to label the factors that would be considered as ranking high next to each box on the flow chart.



A committee member suggested a situation where all land uses in a town yield a low ranking except for one use in a remote portion of the town--How would that change the ranking, if at all?  



A question was asked about the persistence of COCs.  Do we have a process which would answer the issue of persistence and distance from the PWS?  This will be investigated.  It was suggested that persistence should be removed because water from any area of the Zone II may eventually get to the PWS.



A committee member inquired about the ultimate use of this information.  The answer was that it will aid state and local officials in prioritizing inspections, funding and technical assistance.  Also, the hope is to generate public awareness which would lead to public action.



A committee member wondered:  if most sources in MA rank high, how does that compare with other states? 



How can land use changes over time be addressed?  This needs to be thought out further. There were comments that if we learn more information on the hydrogeology or land uses, that we should update the ranking information.



A member asked where bottled water falls into this ranking.  There was support for the state doing SWAPs for bottled water sources and a suggestion that the state should urge other states to do the same.



Tara asked how the committee feels about microbial factors.  We may have a high susceptibility to them even without industrial or other land uses--which are commonly associated with high ranking--due to large tracts of land with significant wildlife populations contributing pathogens within the recharge area of water supply sources.  A committee member suggested a tiered approach.  A member suggested a susceptibility track and a monitoring track, and make sure the track chosen is strictly followed. 



A question was raised about the total number of wells which were contaminated and rendered unsuitable as a PWS.  It was suggested that the USGS be consulted for this information which may be associated with the NAQWA program.



Tara asked for discussion of Maine’s program (distributed in draft form), which may be used for smaller systems (NTNC, TNC).  It considers land uses, nitrates, and bacteria.  Members voiced concerns over its general approach as well as the plan’s specifics.



Tara asked for a definition of a confined aquifer.  The response was to consider the definition in Groundwater by Freeze and Cherry (confining layer:  hinders vertical mobility of water).  There was a suggestion by a member for the DEP to define which areas would be considered having confined aquifers since there are so few in the state.  Tara said we would have a definition and a list by next meeting.



Tara then asked about the vadose zone monitoring issues, and received the response “why bother”.



The committee then discussed whether well/intake integrity should be considered.  DEP lacks good information on this and has not found it to be a major factor in contamination. Also, it is often impossible to obtain this information even during an inspection.  A member asked how it would protect in a sand and gravel system.  The general consensus was to leave this factor out as unimportant in this state.



Attached is a revised copy of the susceptibility determination flow chart incorporating those comments that could be added without further research. This will be discussed at the Citizens’ Advisory Committee on Sept. 29th.  It is still a draft and comments are welcome through October 13th. 



River Intakes:  For the 12 sources with direct river intakes,  EPA requires generic assessment of the entire  watershed up to the state boundary, but allows states to select a smaller area to target for a more detailed assessment.  DEP had proposed three options: a full assessment of entire watershed; delineating an assessment area of 400 ft. from each bank and extending upstream 1/2 mile, for example; and using time of travel to delineate assessment areas . For these sources, the threat of spills and the need for a good emergency response plan are the key concerns. With this in mind, the committee suggested two alternate approaches: using GIS maps to determine the relevant upstream distance for each source individually to ensure that the most serious land use threats are covered; and basing the assessment area boundary on the watershed area with the idea that larger flows should be treated differently. DEP is investigating these additional options.



A comment was made that seasonal conditions, such as freezing, have significant effects on concentrations of certain COCs.



Tara asked what set backs should be considered (400’ as in Zone A, 200’ for a tributary?).  A response was to keep it at 400’ for simplicity and use in emergency response measures.



SWAP Updates:  Tara briefly updated the committee on other SWAP topics:



Bottled water issues

Public participation strategy/ Public Meetings

SWAP Case Studies



�SWAP Technical Advisory Committee

 Minutes of November 25, 1998 Meeting



in the office of HSI Geo Trans, Harvard, MA



In Attendance:  Ted Morine, D. L. Maher Co.; Jeff Diercks, CDM; Peter Zeeb, HIS Geo Trans; Mike Mavrides, Wrentham Research Group; Steve Garabedian, USGS; Paul Blain, DEP; Mike Rapacz, DEP; Kathy Romero, DEP; Joe Cerutti, DEP.





SWAP RELATED TOPICS:



Comments from Public Meetings:  Kathy presented some of the comments that the DEP received from the participants at the four public SWAP meetings that were held throughout the Commonwealth.



1.  Should the SWAP Data Provided to the Public Include the Names of the Owners/Operators of Potential Contamination Sources:  



A committee member suggested that the Potential Contamination Source (PCS) icons on GIS should be a more prominent color such as red for those sites which are either in violation or known sources of contamination.  Those PCSs which are not known sources and which are using best management practices would be shown in a more subtle shade of gray.  



Mike indicated that naming all PCS names would penalize persons using Best Management Practices (BMPs).  Mike suggested that we should make it clear that a particular land use is not a threat but that the chemicals stored on-site could potentially be a threat if released.



2.  Should the Land Use Risk Associated with Logging/Silviculture be Reduced on the SWAP

List of Potential Land Use Impacts to Public Water Systems:



A committee member indicated that one of the greatest concerns for logging, relative to surface water, is road construction and the resulting erosion concerns (i.e. turbidity).



Hydrogeologic Susceptibility:  Paul asked whether the distance of a PCS source in feet or time-of-travel (TOT) should be used in a susceptibility assessment.



A committee member indicated that we don’t have enough information to be able to complete a susceptibility assessment.



A committee member asked what the ramification would be for the water supplier if its source is deemed highly susceptible.  Paul indicated that the DEP is trying to tie in the Groundwater Rule assessment into the SWAP assessments.





Regarding an assessment of whether a contaminant of concern (COC) is “likely” to reach a public water supply (PWS) source, a committee member indicated that the use of the words “likely” and “not likely” are misnomers relative to the susceptibility assessment because the assessment really only indicates DEP’s level of concern for a given source.  Members suggested that the word “likely” might be changed to something else and, that perhaps for high susceptibility sources, a look at historical water quality hits be conducted to determine a rough percentage of the likelihood of contamination from specific land uses.



A committee member suggested that we conduct a study over the course of several years to determine the incidences of contamination at the source for the different assessed levels of susceptibility.  Another committee member suggested that instead of this lengthy assessment, the DEP should conduct a study that would look at known cases of contaminated water supplies to determine the appropriate distances/TOTs of concern.  It was also suggested that selective cases should be looked at in all four regions of the Commonwealth due to the large differences in hydrogeology which exist between the regions.  These hydrogeological differences could mean different levels of susceptibility for a given land use, distance, and/or TOT. 



A committee member asked whether the EPA was planning to use the SWAP results to force treatment on public water systems (PWSs).  Another member asked whether a high susceptibility rating would be used to determine more frequent ground water sampling intervals?



A committee member indicated that California has come up with clear definitions of susceptibility, vulnerability, and risk and that he has suggested that the DEP look into it.



Determination of Well Integrity:  Paul asked about the issue of well integrity in the Commonwealth and whether well integrity was a significant concern for unconfined sand and gravel aquifer wells given the relatively high static water levels typical in the Commonwealth and the relatively short TOT from ground surface to well screen in these conditions. 



A committee member indicated that naturally developed wells should not require a protective seal.



Land Use Determination: A question was raised as to who would be determining land uses within Zone II.  Paul indicated that the DEP SWAP personnel would be determining Zone I and in some cases Zone II land uses but that there are currently no plans for additional land use assessments in the future.



Hydrogeologic Vulnerability of Confined Aquifer wells:  Paul indicated that the DEP intends to determine the areas of confined unconsolidated deposits as opposed to relying on other entities because some confined aquifers are spotty, and for SWAP assessment purposes the DEP only wants to designate a confined aquifer in an area where the confining layer is laterally extensive and consistently present.  Paul indicated that the DEP is in the process of delineating confined aquifers and asked for committee input regarding known areas of confined aquifers.





OTHER AGENDA ITEMS:



Redundancy Requirement:  This topic involves the issue of whether the Commonwealth should require community water suppliers to have sufficient source capacity for situations in which the largest producing groundwater source is offline.



Paul presented to the committee the redundancy requirement from the most recent version of the 10 states standards and asked for committee input as to whether the Commonwealth should adopt a similar standard.  The 10 states standards require that the water supplier has sufficient source capacity to meet average day demand with the largest producing production well off-line.



A committee member suggested that if the redundancy requirement is adopted by the Commonwealth, that a supplier should be able to meet the requirement with either additional sources and/or purchased water agreements.







Definition of a Wellfield: A committee member reminded the committee that it had previously determined that a 150-foot Zone I radius was sufficient but that the Chiefs voted it down.



The committee decided that individual submersible pumps should be allowed in a well field because a positive pressure system provides less of a potential health risk than a negative pressure system.  In order to maintain the original intent of the wellfield relative to the 150-foot setback distance, the committee decided that the pump setting in the satellite wells should be limited to 28-feet below ground surface which would allow a 25-foot below ground surface pumping level with 3 feet remaining above the pump intake to avoid cavitation problems.  The allowable satellite well casing diameter would be increased to 6-inches to allow for the setting of the more efficient 4-inch diameter pumps.  



Groundwater Monitoring at Large Scale Developments:  Mike described a large development project in southeastern MA which would involve the development of 2,800 residential units, commercial space, and golf courses.  Mike indicated that the DEP intends to look at the overall site as opposed to each individual WWT and septic facility.  Mike discussed the DEP plans to have the developer monitor the downgradient side of the entire development with modifications to the Title 5 monitoring well requirements to allow for the installation of wells screened over the full vertical exent of the estimated aquifer thickness that the waste water flow paths would be expected to travel through.  The justification for the increased screened interval is the significant distance between the individual WWT and septic system point sources and the downgradient monitoring wells relative to the typical Title 5 monitoring situation.



A committee member  recommended that the DEP’s approach should be to have a random selection of wells at the downgradient development boundaries and that to determine compliance we should average the sample results because our only real concern is what the average concentration is at the downgradient edge of the property (given the fact that there are no known downgradient water supply wells).



Proposed Changes to the Replacement Well Definition:  A committee member asked whether replacement wells should be allowed within existing wellfields or within the historical extent of wellfields?



The committee decided to allow such a replacement well definition with additional wording to say that the DEP must first assess whether or not the replacement well siting would significantly effect nearby receptors.



Maximum Month vs. Maximum Day Demand:  Relative to the Water Management Act, a committee member asked the committee if it recalled whether the committee had decided that for wells which have not conducted pumping tests to determine the safe sustained yield, maximum month historical records would be used to limit maximum month withdrawals or to limit maximum day withdrawals.



Paul indicated that the committee had determined that the maximum month withdrawal rate would limit the maximum day withdrawal and that the water supplier was free to conduct a pumping test if it wanted to increase the DEP approved safe yield.





�SWAP Technical Advisory Committee

Minutes of 6/23/99 Meeting



in the office of DEP/CERO, Worcester, Ma. 



In Attendance:  Ted Morine, D.L. Maher Co.; Jeff Diercks, CDM; Jesse Schwalbaum, Earth Tech; Steve Garabedian, USGS; Jack Guswa, HSI Geo Trans; Paul Blain, DEP; Bruce Bouck, DEP; Steve Hallem, DEP; Ken Pelletier, DEP; Todd Fritch, DEP; Josephine Yemoh-Ndi, DEP; Catherine Skiba, DEP.





SWAP RELATED TOPICS:



1.  Review of Status of Strategy, Class B River Intake Assessment, GIS Datalayers, outreach, other SWAP work:  Ken handed out EPA’s review of our SWAP program strategy for the group to look at.  Ken stated that a 400 foot setback would be required on both sides of the intake on a Class B river and that they were still working out the issue of how far upstream this 400 ft setback would extend.  Time-of-Travel is one methodology being looked into.  He also mentioned that this area would not be truncated by other upstream intakes.  Ted M. asked if dilution could be taken into account.  Steve H. followed that question by asking if emergency response would enter into the mix.  Ken asked for further feedback from the group.



Zone III:  Joe C. and Bruce B. briefly mentioned that out of all the Zone II delineations approved, 27% did not have accompanying Zone IIIs.  Therefore, DEP will delineate the remainder of the Zone IIIs in the future.     



Inventory:  Ken updated the group by stating that DEP is in the process of updating the UST database from the Dept. of Fire Services and that DEP is in contact with the State Emergency Response Commission to obtain a database including locational data of all TIER II (EPCRA) sites.  We are also in the process of obtaining information regarding UICs.  EPA would like all illegal UICs to be closed within one year of a SWAP being issued, or have the sites under order to conform.



Conducting Assessments (NTNCs/TNCs):  Ken stated that we have no NTNCs or TNCs as surface water supplies therefore we did not need to address this issue.  Ken mentioned there will be site visits on TNCs by outside contractors in addition to self audits.  He also mentioned that a committee would be formed made up of different groups to focus on assessment work and decide what information should be shared.



Release of Results to Public:  Ken mentioned that 3500 sources will fall under this assessment.  Release of results to the public will occur by 5/2003.





2.  Review Status of Confined Aquifer Mapping Project:  Joe C. informed the group that the delineation of confined aquifers is complete.  He stated that the criteria used for determining confining units included a minimum of 10 feet of clays and silts extending at least 1000 feet in one direction.  From this he came up with 7 major confined aquifers in the state.  The research came mostly from USGS information, consultant reports, and graduate thesis work. 





3.  Presentation/Discussion of Susceptibility Scoring:  We briefly discussed well integrity and how we really have no information on well integrity below the ground surface.  In regards to susceptibility for microbial contaminants, there is the potential for adopting a two year time-of-travel and developing it prior to development of the Groundwater Rule.  Steve G. asked if susceptibilty is based on raw or treated water.  He then questioned why we should be concerned about microbial contamination when a federal requirement of filtration is in place for all surface water supplies.  The response was that there are some waivers out there. It was also mentioned that EPA wants DEP to explain why we think surface water sources have a high hydrogeologic vulnerability.



A handout entitled “Determining Susceptibility for Non-Microbial Potential Contamination Sources” was distributed.  It was discussed that using the average scoring of high, moderate, and low susceptibility may not reveal what the real threat is to the wellhead (ie. one high threat mixed in with many moderate threats may average to a moderate threat when , in fact, that one high threat should realistically create a high threat to the source).  To resolve this issue, it was stated that DEP would base susceptibility on the single highest threats while also providing a cumulative score using all threats to help target ways to improve the upgradient watershed.  Questions came up regarding the use of this scoring.  It was discussed that DEP would use this to recommend protocol, best land use practices, etc..  Steve G. recommended doing a pilot study of 100 - 200 sources out of the 3500 sources to show EPA that only a certain percentage of sources will be highly susceptible.  This may avoid a media nightmare.  





4.  Zone A Issue:  Discussion revolved around the issue of Zone A extending beyond the watershed boundary (Zone C).  Currently, the extent to Zone C is mapped therefore we were looking for suggestions to resolve the issue.  It was suggested to parallel our Zone I/II policy where Zone II always has to incorporate Zone I areas no matter what.  Therefore, Zone C has to always incorporate Zone A.  Another question was asked about man-made drainage that begins outside of Zone C, then flows into Zone C.  Should these man-made features be incorporated in Zone C?  Presently they are not.  It was agreed that man-made drainage would be very difficult to determine, therefore, we should not worry about this unless such features have been brought to our attention.  Then we would make a recommendation to address the man-made drainage area, however, nothing will be altered in GIS.





5.  Pilot Studies:  Ken outlined work done so far on Harwich, Wakefield, Brimfield Housing Authority, and Tantasqua Regional Schools.  A summary of the 4 pilot studies was handed out.  The issues that came up were:

-  man made structures

-  Zone As extending beyond Zone Cs

-  overlapping Zone IIs into other communities

-  time spent on these 4 studies was far more than what is expected to be done on the other 3500 sources.  They are therefore looking into other means of gathering data to speed up the process.

-  The need of more graphics to draw the necessary players into reading these reports.

-  Question on whether to update these reports or keep them static.  



Vicki G.  asked about trails and other recreational facilities and how they are viewed as far as susceptibility.  She mentioned that there was not that much land use activities (recreational) covered in the matrix.  We told Vicki to discuss this with Suzanne Robert.  Vicki wanted to make sure that these things are covered and that there would not be any problems resulting from this down the road.





NON SWAP ISSUES



1.  Radon Rule:  Steve H. discussed the possibilty of utilizing bedrock pumping tests on new sources to sample for radon to provide us with data for the Radon Rule.  He asked if there were any pumping test data where radon was sampled for or if there were any bedrock tests coming up in which sampling for radon could be done.  No one knew of any.  We would be looking at radon results with the well pumping at different rates.  It could be any type of well.  Steve said that there is some funding available for this sampling.  It was recommended that some existing supplies may be used if they could be shut down for a few days.  Jeff D. suggested that we try some unconsolidated wells in the same vicinity of bedrock wells and see if there are any similarities.  This would be a shot in the dark approach.  It was also suggested to try to find industrial or commercial wells to pump test and sample.



2.  EOEA Permitting Workgroup:  Paul B. handed out a draft table of contents to be used to format Source Final reports consistently for submittal to DEP.  This would allow for a more streamlined approach of the Source Approval Process.  Paul asked for comments from the group.  

 















�Massachusetts Department Of Environmental Protection

Source Water Assessment Program

Citizens’ Advisory Committee



Name and Affiliation �Description��Doug Gillespie

Massachusetts Farm Bureau Federation�private organization which represents farmers and agricultural interests��Linda Hmurciak 

North Andover Water Department�surface water supplier��Harold (Hal) Costa

Lowell Regional Wastewater Utility�wastewater treatment

plant operator��Robert Rio

Associated Industries of Massachusetts�industry organization��Chris Bathurst

Clean Water Action�environmental organization��Lynda Laine

Northeast Rural Water Association�NeRWA serves small water utilities��Joe McGinn

MDC/Division of Watershed Management�manages four watersheds for metropolitan Boston water supply��Daniel Callahan

Abington/Rockland Joint Water Works

(formerly of Norton Water Department)�groundwater supplier��Nancy Bryant

SUASCO Coalition Coordinator�represents Massachusetts watershed groups and land trusts��Ed Himlan

Massachusetts Watershed Coalition�coalition of watershed associations in Massachusetts��Robie Hubley

Massachusetts Audubon Society�environmental/conservation organization��Martin Pillsbury

Massachusetts Association of Regional Planning Agencies�organization of regional planning agencies in Massachusetts��William Costello�developer��Ray Raposa

New England Water Works Association�represents New England water suppliers��*Ted Cady

Rural Community Assistance Program

Larry Stepenuck

Rural Community Assistance Program�assists rural water suppliers��David Baier

Massachusetts. Municipal Association�represents municipal government��Gisela Walker

Extension Specialist�Extension Specialist for Natural Resources and Environmental Conservation Program��Brad Mitchell

Pesticide Bureau

Department of Food and Agriculture�DFA liaison on agricultural issues related to source water protection��Marcia Benes

Massachusetts Association of Health Boards�association of local health boards��Joe Carleo

Assistant Public Policy Director

AIDS Action Committee�represents sensitive population (immune-deficient)��Matthew Vanderhoop

Director of Natural Resources

Wampanoag Tribe�represents federally recognized Indian Tribe��Patricia LoTurco

Wrentham Research Group�provides technical advice to citizens groups��JoAnne Mayer

League of Women Voters�nonpartisan, multi-issue political organization encouraging the informed and active participation of citizens in government��Bob Loring

Weymouth Water Commissioner�water commissioner��**Bob Obick

Health Advocacy Representative

AARP�organization of retired persons; represents sensitive population (elderly)��





EPA SWAP CONTACTS���Mary Jo Moubry Feuerbach

EPA New England�EPA groundwater protection specialist��Jackie LeClair

EPA New England�EPA SDWA SRF specialist��





*  Retired from Citizens' Advisory Committee 1/99

** Retired from Citizens' Advisory Committee 6/98



�SWAP Citizens’ Advisory Committee

Minutes of March 4, 1998 Meeting





In Attendance: Ted Cady, RCAP; Linda Hmurciak, North Andover; Doug Gillespie, Farm Bureau; Brad Mitchell, DFA; Lynda Laine, NeRWA; Joe McGinn, MDC; Marcia Benes, MAHB; Larry Stepenuck, RCAP; Ray Raposa, NEWWA; Chris Bathurst, Clean Water Action; Robie Hubley, Mass. Audubon; Dan Callahan, Norton Water Dept.; Martin Pillsbury, MARPA/MAPC; Dave Terry, DEP; Paul Blain, DEP; Tara Gallagher, DEP; Bob Hames, DEP





Background on Source Water Assessment Program: Dave Terry, Drinking Water Program (DWP) Director described the Massachusetts Drinking Water Program, the Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) amendments, the Source Water Assessment Program (SWAP) requirements and the purpose of the committee. This committee and a Technical Committee will meet regularly to advise DEP on the development of its SWAP strategy, as required by the SDWA. EPA, in its SWAP guidance for states, has specified committee membership and issues that the committees must address. 



Tara Gallagher, DWP, gave some background on the definition of public water system and on the terms used for various water supply protection areas in the state. She showed a Geographic Information System (GIS) map, discussed the distribution of various types of water systems in the state, and described protection efforts to date.



Protection Area Delineation Issues: Delineation is the first step in the SWAP so, even though the issues are very technical, DEP hoped to address the delineation issues EPA has highlighted at this first meeting. Paul Blain, DWP, gave an overview of current groundwater delineation approaches. The committee felt that current Zone II delineation methods are adequate and supported the Technical Committee’s suggestion that DEP look into ways to make the Interim Wellhead Protection Areas more accurate.  



The committee also discussed conjunctive delineation, which EPA defines as the protection of watershed areas that contribute to groundwater sources that are influenced by surface water.  There was concern that this is unnecessary, would result in too much information for the public, and would result in programs rolling back protections accorded to wellhead areas because these areas would now cover too much land area in the state. Joe McGinn, MDC, suggested DEP state the reasons why the current approach is adequate and note that Zone III (area contributing surface water to a well) is already mapped for wells with Zone IIs. Marcia Benes, MAHB, pointed out that there are cases where there are significant threats near a surface water source very close to the well where community protection efforts would be promoted by conjunctive delineation but agreed that the statewide adoption of this approach is unnecessary.



The committee then discussed EPA’s idea of contiguous/non-contiguous delineation, which applies to circumstances where recharge flows to a well from an area that is not contiguous to the well. An example of this situation is Williamstown where fractured bedrock surrounds a valley fill aquifer.  Martin Pillsbury, MAPC, suggested that we could create a Zone IIa for areas where bedrock has been shown to contribute recharge. Others suggested this was unnecessary as Zone III already covers this area and suggested instead that DEP do public education relating to Zone III protection. 

EPA has also highlighted non-coincident groundwater and surface water divides as an issue states need to be address. The committee concurred with the technical committee that the groundwater divide will not shift that much in Massachusetts and that this is not a problem here, although one committee member suggested it might be worth doing.



Concerning current surface water source delineation methodology, the committee concurred that the state’s current approach works well. They suggested that where the state has a clear indication of surface water/groundwater non-coincidence, that we deal with it on a case-by-case basis.



SRF Money for Zone II Delineation:  As to whether DEP should require simpler, conceptual Zone II delineations with the State Revolving Fund money, or should require numerically modeled Zone IIs, the committee thought DEP should write the RFP so that DEP could determine it on a case-by-case basis.  Daniel Callahan (Norton WD) expressed concern that DEP would be rewarding water suppliers that had done no protection work while providing no reimbursement to those who went ahead and funded delineations.



Future Meetings: Tara handed out a timeline of issues that will need to be discussed by the committee and a future meeting schedule. The committee agreed to continue to meet in the morning but to start at 10 or 10:30.





�SWAP Citizens’ Advisory Committee

Minutes of May 19, 1998 Meeting





Next Meeting:  Tuesday, September 29, 1998 from 10:00 - 12:30 in DEP’s Worcester office. Directions and an agenda will be mailed prior to the meeting. 



In Attendance: Larry Stepenuck, RCAP; Linda Hmurciak, North Andover; Doug Gillespie, Farm Bureau; Brad Mitchell, DFA; Lynda Laine, NeRWA; Marcia Benes, MAHB; Ray Raposa, NEWWA;  Robie Hubley, Mass. Audubon; Dan Callahan, Norton Water Dept.; Harold Costa, City of Lowell; Gisela Walker, UMASS Extension; Jackie Morris, EPA; Peter Zeeb, HSI GeoTrans (observer); Paul Blain, DEP; Tara Gallagher, DEP; Bob Hames, DEP; Suzanne Robert, DEP; Criss Stephens, DEP; Dave Terry, DEP.



Handouts are attached for those who missed the meeting.





SRF Setaside Spending Plan: The state’s draft State Revolving Fund (SRF) FY’98 spending plan shows: $400,000 for Zone II delineations; $245,000 for grants for technical assistance to public water suppliers on source protection and land acquisition issues; and $380,000 for wellhead protection projects. Brad Mitchell suggested money for manure storage; even cost sharing would be helpful, as this is a big problem for both ground and surface water sources. Larry Stepenuck suggested money for land acquisition, particularly for TDR and for restrictions. Linda Hmurciak stressed that acquisition of land in neighboring towns should be allowed. Marcia Benes noted that it is easier to fund infrastructure improvements than land acquisition at Town Meeting. Other suggestions were that DEP should look at the cost of buying land versus TDRs and that DEP only fund acquisitions in Zone A or Zone I.



Hydrogeologic Vulnerability: Criss Stephens of DEP looked at ways of using aquifer specific data and well specific data to determine the hydrogeologic vulnerability of various public water sources.  He also looked at the DRASTIC model developed by EPA for making such determinations. Criss found that a lot of the required information was not readily available in automated formats and that the hydrogeologic settings found in Massachusetts came out at the higher vulnerability end of the spectrum regardless of the other parameters. DEP proposes to focus resources on other aspects of the SWAP assessments and to consider sources in sand and gravel aquifers and bedrock aquifers as high vulnerability and those in confined aquifers to be of moderate vulnerability. Surface water sources would be considered of moderate vulnerability with the exception of the 12 direct river intakes which would be considered high vulnerability. Members concurred with this approach. Larry Stepenuk wanted to be certain that DEP had considered surface water/groundwater interactions.



List of Contaminants of Concern: DEP pulled together lists of the current Safe Drinking Water Act (SDWA) contaminants, the contaminants likely to be added to the SDWA soon, and any remaining compounds on the Massachusetts Contingency Plan list. There was concern that these lists would be too much for the public. Brad Mitchell offered to help DEP separate out the pesticides that are not of concern in Massachusetts.





Matrix of Contamination Sources: Members discussed the matrices DEP had developed of land use and pollution potential for both ground and surface water. Committee members suggested: breaking the lists down by category (residential, commercial, industrial, agricultural); listing lawn care separately to highlight it; and changing nuclear power plants to high risk. In general, the committee thought the list presented too much information for the public and that less information presented in a different format would be more helpful. The committee also wanted to make sure that DEP would not release this type of information without packaging it very carefully and explaining the relationship between source risks and water treatment. Other comments were to separate high and low density residential land and to make the relationship between paved surfaces and storm drains clear.



Using Sanitary Survey Self-Audit Process for TNC Assessments: The committee reviewed a draft assessment form for transient, non-community (TNC) systems to use for assessments. TNCs only monitor for nitrate, nitrite, sodium and bacteria and thus their assessments need only cover land uses related to these parameters.  The committee generally supported the approach but felt that more explanatory information should accompany the form. Marcia Benes noted that DPH is targeting campgrounds for assessments this summer and DEP should investigate incorporating SWAP needs into their inspections.



Public Participation Strategy for SWAP: The committee reviewed DEP’s proposed strategy for involving the public in the development of the SWAP strategy. Committee members supported the approach and suggested organizations such as the Mass. Federation of Planning and Appeals Boards and the League of Women Voters that should not be left out. The group also discussed the Council of Aging or the Environmentally Aware Seniors for Involvement Group as possible committee replacements for AARP, which has had to bow out of participating on the committee.



Updates: DEP briefly noted some of the SWAP related work that has been going on. SWAP information is now available on the internet; NEIWPCC is working with mobile home parks in MA and NH on SWAP issues; and DEP has selected the case study towns of Harwich (gw) and Wakefield (sw) for in-depth assessment work to help us refine our SWAP approach. 



�SWAP Citizens’ Advisory Committee

Minutes of September 29, 1998 Meeting



DEP Office in Worcester, MA



Next Meeting: Tuesday, December 1, 1998 from 9:30 - 12:00 in the DEP Boston Office at One Winter Street in the 6th floor conference room. At this meeting, we will discuss issues that were raised at the public meetings and how DEP should respond to them, and we will wrap up any remaining issues related to the SWAP strategy, which will begin an internal review in mid-December prior to submittal to EPA February 6th. An agenda will be sent out a few weeks before this meeting.   



In Attendance: Patricia Austin, MDC; Linda Hmurciak, North Andover Water Dept.; John Gregoire, MWRA; Peter Zeeb, HSI GeoTrans; Lynda Laine, NeRWA; Lee Corte-Real, DFA; Jody Howard, League of Women Voters; Joanne Mayer, League of Women Voters; Bob Loring, Weymouth Board of Water Commissioners; Mary Jo Moubry Feuerbach, EPA; Kathy Romero, DEP; Philip Griffiths, DEP; Paul Blain, DEP; Todd Fritch, DEP; Tara Gallagher, DEP





Draft Land Use Threats to Public Water Supplies: Members were asked whether they had items to add to or delete from the listed land uses and were asked how the list could be condensed.  Some comments included:

- can swimming pools be deleted?; yes for residential, but municipal swimming pools should be considered due to backwash which may be a source of Cryptosporidium and because of associated chemicals stored nearby. 

- add sludge from water treatment plants to the list and give a high ranking due to tanker deliveries of chemicals.

- logging should be ranked a higher threat than silviculture (is silviculture ranked higher for surface waters on the draft due to chemicals used?).

- don’t single out CSOs; list any type of sewer overflow.

- give a brief explanation as to why certain land uses received the ranking they have.

- subject rankings to a prioritization process involving a group of experts.

- benefits of using information from local sources were noted; however, there was also concern that the public water system may be penalized by providing information on threats that might not have otherwise come to light.

	

Draft Susceptibility Determination Approach: Members reviewed the flow chart.  In discussing how to make the information available to the public, it was suggested that we talk about issues like public access and that we explain existing local, state and federal regulations which protect sources. The committee discussed how to present results to the public without giving the wrong impression (i.e. good water quality may be result of prohibiting a particular land use (such as horse riding) near a source; public may wonder why land use is not allowed if there are no current water quality problems). DEP was urged to portray the threat information as a worst-case scenario. The importance of education and having an informed public and voter constituency were also noted.



It was suggested that sanitary survey information be linked to source water assessments. DEP was asked to consider whether several "medium" threats should result in a "high" susceptibility ranking. DEP was strongly urged to prioritize our data collection efforts and focus on most important threats.



The members were asked whether DEP should separate the susceptibility determinations for microbial from other threats.  There were some comments supporting this approach and none against it.  The members were asked whether well integrity should be used in making a determination and some basic information was verbally given to the members about well construction and the difficulty of verifying the integrity of sanitary seals. The EPA representative present stated that some states are considering using this information in their assessments because they have land uses right at the well. There was a feeling that in this state the relatively highly transmissive aquifer materials would result in any contamination near the wellhead getting to the well regardless of well construction. There was uniform agreement that surface water intakes are not a relevant factor in determining susceptibility.



It was suggested that we integrate assessment information with Consumer Confidence Reports and use them as a way to get information to the public that assessments are being done and that results will be forthcoming.



SWAPS for Bottled Sources? There are 22 sources of bottled water in Massachusetts whose sources and recharge areas are already mapped by DEP. Should we include these in our SWAP? The answer was YES.  It was noted that the NY Times did a lengthy story on bottled water a few weeks ago that DEP should look at. EPA should urge the Food and Drug Administration to require SWAP information be made available by bottled water companies.



Public Participation/Public Meetings: Members were asked about the number of meetings that should be conducted to present the draft SWAP and whether afternoon or evening meetings would be appropriate.  A draft public announcement was distributed.  3-4 meetings seemed appropriate; one member suggested that a day and evening meeting at each location might attract more people.  DEP should:  use existing, scheduled meetings of different groups (watershed groups, Boards of Health, etc.) as another way to obtain public input on the draft plan; avoid having meetings at DEP offices, especially Worcester and Springfield; contact MWRA Public Affairs for mailing lists, labels, etc.; give citizens concrete ideas of what you expect from them at the meetings and what they should not expect from the meetings; make clear that we need their help; have additional public information meetings at businesses; involve college students,  MDC Water Supply Task Force, Ipswich Watershed Association, links to watershed teams, Coalition of Lakes & Ponds; use leaders of various groups to help get message about meetings to their members (announce at their upcoming meetings, for example); use newsletters of these groups to distribute information.  Some additional things to present at meetings were suggested:  how water gets to tap (maybe a general schematic), and multiple barrier approach to protection.  



Making Results Available to the Public: Explain what information went into the assessment, how the assessment was done (methodology), and the results.  In 2-3 years we will have even better capabilities to update and present information than we do now due to rapidly changing technologies. It was suggested that we distribute hard copies of results to libraries. DEP needs to include with results information about what the public can do with the information and present the results as one aspect of the overall water system.



Draft Public Access Inventory for Public Surface Water Sources: A brief explanation was given as to why DEP plans to conduct this survey (public access is often a problem at surface sources and we can obtain additional information to use in assessments; it will also expand our information about these issues so we can better provide assistance to suppliers) and copies of the draft were distributed to members for their comments.  The length was deemed OK.  It was suggested that for some questions we have boxes for responders to check rather than blank spaces.





�SWAP Citizens' Advisory Committee

Minutes of December 1, 1998 Meeting



DEP Boston Office



In Attendance:  Joel Zimmerman, Thom Kyker-Snowman, Bruce Spencer, MDC; Doug Gillespie, Mass. Farm Bureau Federation; Bob Loring, Weymouth Water Commissioner; Lawrence Stepenuck, NERCAP; Gisela Walker, U-Mass Extension; Brad Mitchell, DFA; Dan Callahan, Norton Water Dept.; Jim Soper, DEM; Suzanne Robert, Ken Pelletier, Kathy Romero, DEP



Comments from Public Meetings/Public Outreach:  SWAP staff described the public meetings and other outreach which had taken place since the last committee meeting and advised members of the committee of major public comments:	

do not use names of businesses/facilities in results, note in the results that names are accessible for DEP permitted facilities in other DEP databases; 

there was concern about public reaction to the results, but support for the way in which DEP intends to distribute the results to the public; 

give drafts of the maps and assessments to water suppliers prior to release to the public so that suppliers can review for accuracy and prepare for public release of information;

bottled water sources should be included in the assessments;

MDC foresters commented that logging and silviculture land uses should be ranked Low for surface drinking water sources, instead of High.  [In response to this comment, SWAP staff changed the High ranking to Medium for both activities at surface water sources.]



Comments from members at meeting:  one committee member commented that facility names may not be readily available - depends upon the situation - want to promote cooperative protection efforts; back up results with recommendations; forestry operations should have a potential Medium ranking for surface drinking water sources; U-Mass representative submitted written comments regarding forestry operations.



Comments from others in attendance:  MDC foresters - forestry operations should be ranked Low for surface water sources; DEM - discussed GEIR for Forestland Management Practices (1992).





Options for Delineating Assessment Areas at Class B River Intakes:  SWAP staff reviewed draft assessment options for the 12 Class B river intakes and noted that the Technical Advisory Committee had recommended doing a general assessment of the entire watershed and then focusing on a more detailed assessment, for the purpose of improving emergency response, 400 feet on either side of the river, the upstream distance to be determined for each source by looking at how far upstream facilities exist. 



Comments from members at meeting:  there was general agreement with this method; other comments - select large assessment area or people will think they don’t have to protect beyond that point; look at time of travel from potential upstream sites?; continue to work to identify nonpoint source pollution through basin teams.

Update on Confined Aquifers Regarding Vulnerability:  Paul Blain, DEP, explained that his staff is reviewing reports and papers written about confined aquifers to incorporate more detailed information about these sources into SWAP.  There were no specific comments from members of the committee.



Update on Microbial Issues:  SWAP staff stated that two separate assessments will be conducted for each source, microbial and other (chemical) threats (supported by public comment), and that DEP’s Office of Research & Standards staff is assisting with developing the microbial assessment approach.  It was also stated that DEP’s current thinking, supported by EPA, is to coordinate SWAP with the Groundwater Rule (which will require assessments for microbial threats at ground water sources).  More details will be reviewed by this committee in the future as the requirements of the Groundwater Rule are established.



Comments from members at meeting:  there was committee support for coordinating the two programs, which will save public water suppliers time and money; makes sense; don’t confuse public on maps.  

 

Draft Land Use Matrix; Contaminants of Concern List - additional comments?:

Comments from members at meeting:  include water treatment sludge?; include backwash of any kind?; contact given for research on point of use/point of entry devices; break down general agricultural categories; for agricultural fertilizer storage/use and pesticide storage/use, put in misc. category or repeat those uses throughout matrix in other categories; regarding dairy farm/livestock, take out animal feedlots; regarding animal feedlots, there are very few of them in Mass. but they do exist; SWAP staff: potential threat for manure storage is High for ground water sources, is that appropriate? - yes, nuclear power plants High for both ground water and surface water sources, yes; industrial parks and industrial lagoon pits - keep separate; it was suggested that residential lawn care is High for surface waters, cemeteries and recreational fields are Medium; capture other turf areas in matrix (DFA repr. will e-mail turf land use terms); have a misc. parking lot threat due to stormwater basins; describe residential uses in more detail



Comment from others in attendance: - MDC foresters -  don’t combine logging/silviculture into one term; separate categories of silviculture

   



Draft Susceptibility Flow Chart - additional comments?:  no specific comments



How to Use Committee in Future:  SWAP staff thanked the members for their assistance with developing the SWAP strategy which will be submitted to EPA in early February 1999; the committee will be meeting about twice a year during the assessment phase (it was agreed that one month would probably be appropriate advance notice for meetings); members will receive program updates via mailings; there will also be updates available on the SWAP web site.



�

Source Water Assessment Program

Citizens’ Advisory Committee

Minutes of May 26, 1999 Meeting

DEP Office in Boston, MA





In Attendance: Larry Stepenuck, NERCAP; Jim Soper, DEM; MaryJo Feuerbach, EPA; Brandon Kibbe, MA Watershed Coalition, PWSP; Joel Zimmerman, MDC/DWM; Brad Mitchell, DFA; Linda Hmurciak, North Andover Water Treatment Plant; Robie Hubley, MA Audubon; Martin Pillsbury, MAPC; Susan Phinney, DFA; Tara Gallagher, DEP; Todd Fritch, DEP; Paul Blain, DEP; Mark Dakers, DEP; Ken Pelletier, DEP; Kathy Romero, DEP; Dave Terry, DEP; Joe Cerutti, DEP.



Next Meeting:  To be arranged sometime in early fall, 1999.



EPA Comments on State SWAP Strategy: DEP has not yet received EPA’s final comments on our strategy but it is likely the comments will mention the following:

Well integrity for confined sources. DEP may suggest addressing problems raised during the sanitary survey process. SWAP Technical Committee will discuss at 6/23 meeting.

Microbial Susceptibility:  For groundwater sources, EPA HQ has been suggesting using a 2 year Time of Travel approach. DEP prefers to look at the variety of factors that would contribute to 99.99 percent removal. Committee supported this approach. For surface water, DEP has previously determined the matrix ranking relative to various microbial sources and plans to use this approach.



Municipal Assistance: Kathy Romero handed out the attached project descriptions for assistance from our Division of Municipal Assistance on SWAP related risk communication and obtaining local assessment information. Comments are due to Kathy by 6/25/99 on these ideas.



Class B River Intakes: Committee supported mapping approach. Members suggested DEP work with Local Emergency Planning Committees and Fire Departments on emergency response for these river sources.



Confined Aquifer Mapping Update: DEP has identified 7 major and 31 total confining units which vary in areal extent and has mapped these on GIS.



Zone II Delineation: The contract work is proceeding very well. The prospect of so many new Zone IIs being delineated has raised concerns for the MA Hazardous Waste Site Cleanup program. Specifically, if a site has already been cleaned up to a sub gw-1 standard, DEP is proposing to accept that.  DEP has the ability to revisit such sites in the future under certain circumstances. The committee suggested that these sites should be examined on a case-by-case basis before going with the previous decision. Since the committee meeting, a number of explanatory documents relating to this issue have been posted on DEP’s website.



Grants: Kathy Romero handed out the attached (slightly revised) fact sheets advertising the Wellhead Protection and Technical Assistance/Land Management Grant Programs and encouraged applications. Mary Jo Feuerbach also mentioned EPA’s SWAP grants for which applications were due June 7th. The committee recommended that DEP work with EPA to develop a generic grant application form to help local officials when they apply for grants.  The committee recommended that DEP continue the Wellhead Protection and Technical Assistance grant programs in future years.



Pilot Studies: Ken Pelletier handed out the attached (slightly revised) “Lessons Learned” from the case studies. Several questions arose within each case study that the committee provided helpful comments on.

Harwich:  How do we ensure that we get good local involvement and coordination even before we approach a pws? Members urged DEP to deal with a greater variety of local officials and not to rely so heavily on the public water supplier.

Wakefield:  DEP definitions of Zone A extend 400 feet from the reservoir even if that goes beyond the watershed boundary, or Zone C.  DEP wondered how this situation should be handled. In Wakefield, several businesses within Zone A but outside Zone C used storm drains that funneled stormwater across the watershed divide toward the reservoir. The committee urged DEP to include the entire Zone A in the assessments to cover situation’s such as Wakefield’s and to allow for uncertainties over the coincidence of the ground and surface water divides.

Brimfield Housing Authority: Where Interim Wellhead Protection Areas for small sources overlay, should DEP do regional assessments and susceptibility determinations?  The committee agreed that we could display the regional context on maps but would prefer that susceptibility determinations be done for each well alone.  The committee noted the potential negative effect of providing too much data and urged DEP to carefully provide reasoning and disclaimers for whatever approach it chose. One member suggested that having topographic information on the SWAP maps would be helpful.

Tantasqua Regional Schools (Sturbridge): Suggestions included: use a better color scheme for maps; develop worksheets to indicate typical activities associated with particular land uses; utilize existing information (some of it, from RPAs , for example, is already digitized); develop a glossary of terms and acronyms.

Comment from committee member that pilot presentation was very good and appreciating opportunity for input.
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